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August 9, 2019 

 

Senator Anthony J. Portantino, Chair  

Senate Appropriations Committee  

State Capitol, Room 2206  

Sacramento, CA 95814

  

 

Re: AB 1080 (Gonzalez, Friedman, Ting, Calderon) – The California Circular Economy and Plastic 

Pollution Reduction Act – STRONG SUPPORT 

 

Dear Senator Portantino, 

 

On behalf of the undersigned organizations, members, city council members, businesses and scientists 

throughout California, we strongly support AB 1080 as amended July 11, 2019, which will reduce the amount 

of waste that burdens taxpayers and local governments, plagues human health, and pollutes our natural 

environment by decreasing single-use packaging and products sold in California and ensuring the remaining 

items are effectively composted and recycled. Every day, single-use packaging and products generate tons of 

waste in California. Many of these products, which are designed to be used just once and then discarded, are 

made out of plastic. This comes with a tremendous cost to individuals, communities, wildlife, ecosystems, and 

to the state all along the supply chain. 

 

Plastic production contributes to our climate crisis as plastics are derived from fossil fuels, and emit potent 

greenhouse gases as they break down. Plastic pollution starts with fossil fuel extraction, and continues through 

manufacturing, transportation, usage, and finally disposal. With a planned 40 percent increase in plastic 

production over the next decade, unless we make major policy changes to significantly counter this, plastic 

production will account for 20 percent of global fossil fuel consumption. Packaging accounts for approximately 

42% of all nonfiber plastics produced. 

 

Roughly two-thirds of all plastic ever produced has been released into the environment and remains there in 

some form.   Plastic pollution affects every street, park, stream, river, coast and ocean in California as 

evidenced by single-use products being amongst the top littered items consistently found at cleanups throughout 

the state.  As these items fragment into smaller particles, known as microplastics, they concentrate toxic 

chemicals and increasingly contaminate our food and drinking water sources. Microplastics have been found in 



tap water, bottled water, table salt, fish, shellfish, and agricultural soils. Exposure to these plastics and 

associated toxins has been linked to cancers, birth defects, impaired immunity, endocrine disruption and other 

serious health problems. Low income communities are oftentimes disproportionately affected, whether due to 

extraction and refining, lack of access to safe alternatives, or proximity to landfills or incinerators. Additionally, 

plastic negatively impacts marine ecosystems and wildlife - countless seabirds, turtles, marine mammals, 

whales and dolphins die from ingestion or entanglement. 

 

Though the state and communities in California have been focusing efforts on reducing the burden from single-

use packaging since the 1980s, these items are consistently the most littered. Moreover, taxpayers and local 

governments spend over $420 million annually in ongoing efforts to clean up and prevent litter in streets, storm 

drains, parks and waterways. Not only is cleanup expensive, but it cannot keep pace with the production of single-

use disposable items which continues to grow exponentially.  

 

Existing recycling infrastructure can’t keep pace either. Less than 9 percent of plastic is recycled, and that 

percentage has been dropping since the implementation of China’s National Sword policy, which severely 

restricts the amount of foreign waste China accepts. The cost of recycling exceeds the scrap value of the plastic 

material so the markets for plastic packaging that were previously considered recyclable have been lost. These 

materials are now either piling up in recycling centers, being landfilled, or sent to illegal facilities in Southeast 

Asia where they are being incinerated or illegally dumped. California must close the loop, and as part of a shift 

towards a more circular economy, the bills also develop incentives and policies to encourage in-state 

manufacturing using recycled material generated in California. 

 

We can no longer afford to wait on this issue. CalRecyle held a “Manufacturers Challenge” to encourage voluntary 

reduction of packaging and after 2 years and multiple meetings, there were no meaningful design changes. Though 

producers of products cannot expect government to fix all of the waste problems alone, as the world’s fifth-largest 

economy, California has a responsibility to lead on solutions to the growing plastic pollution crisis. We must join 

the European Union and other countries that are major purchasers of consumer goods in implementing 

comprehensive waste reduction frameworks which mandate and urge producers to share in the responsibility of 

reducing waste and designing products to be reusable, recyclable and/or compostable. Significantly reducing 

California’s reliance on single-use packaging and products is critical in meeting the state’s climate commitments 

and reaching its statutory goal of diverting 75 percent of waste from landfills. 

 

Experts agree that upstream reduction of packaging and packaging waste is the most effective, and least expensive 

way to protect human, wildlife, and environmental health. Many reliable and reusable alternatives already exist 

and the positive results of their use have been proven. AB 1080 would be an important step in protecting human 

and wildlife health, reducing clean-up costs and our reliance on fossil fuels, restoring ecosystems, and revitalizing 

resource dependent communities. Let’s continue to be a leader for our citizens, wildlife, and environment, as well 

as for the rest of the nation. For these reasons we support this important measure, thank you for your prior support, 

and urge your continued support. If you have any questions, please contact Genevieve Abedon, 

genevieve@ecoconsult.biz or (802) 598-1669. 

 

Sincerely, 

 
Genevieve Abedon – on behalf of: 

Nick Lapis 

 
Director of Advocacy 

Californians Against Waste 

Melissa Romero 

 
Legislative Affairs Manager 

California League of Conservation Voters 



Dan Jacobson 

 
State Director 

Environment California 

 

Linda Escalante 

 
Southern California Legislative Director 

Natural Resources Defense Council (NRDC) 

 

Kim Delfino 

 
California Program Director 

Defenders of Wildlife 

 

Lauren Cullum 

 
Policy Advocate 

Sierra Club California 

 

Ron Sundergill 

 
Senior Regional Director – Pacific Region 

National Parks Conservation Association 

 

Bill Allayaud 

 
California Director of Government Affairs 

Environmental Working Group 

 

Shane A. Gusman 

California Teamsters Public Affairs Council 

 

Kimberly Rosenberger  

 
Government Relations Advocate 

SEIU California  

 

Andria Ventura 

 
Toxics Program Manager 

Clean Water Action 

Jim Smith 

 
Political Coordinator 

Teamsters Local Union No. 396 

 

Thomas Runnion 

 
Vice President 

Communications Workers of America District 9, 

AFL-CIO 

 

Robert M. Gould, M.D. 

  
President, San Francisco Bay Area Physicians for 

Social Responsibility 

 

Deborah Bloome 

 
Senior Director of Policy and Research  

TreePeople 

 

Juan Altamirano  

Associate Director of Policy 

Audubon California 

 

Emily Parker 

 
Coastal and Marine Scientist 

Heal the Bay 

 

Sean Bothwell 

 
Executive Director 

California Coastkeeper Alliance 

 

Bruce Reznik 

 
Executive Director 

Los Angeles Waterkeeper 

 

Rico Mastrodonato 

 
Senior Government Relations Manager 

The Trust For Public Land 



Brian Nowicki 

 
California Climate Policy Director 

Center for Biological Diversity 

 

Paul Mason 

 
VP, Policy & Incentives 

Pacific Forest Trust 

 

Emily Rusch 

 
Executive Director  

CALPIRG 

 

Robert Nothoff 

 
Director, Waste & Recycling 

Los Angeles Alliance for a New Economy 

(LAANE) 

 

Stiv Wilson 

 
Campaigns Director 

The Story of Stuff Project 

 

 Geoffrey Shester, Ph.D.      

 

 

 

California Campaign Director & Senior Scientist 

Oceana 

 

Jim Lindburg 

 
Legislative Director 

Friends Committee on Legislation of CA 

 

Angela T. Howe, Esq. 

 
Legal Director 

Surfrider Foundation 

 

 

Chuck Mills 

 
Director of Public Policy and Grants 

California ReLeaf 

 

Janet Nudelman 

 
 

Director of Program and Policy 

Breast Cancer Prevention Partners 

 

Joe La Mariana 

 
Executive Director 

RethinkWaste 

 

Ruth Abbe 

 
President 

Zero Waste USA 

 

Katherine O'Dea  

 
Executive Director  

Save Our Shores 

 

Dianna Cohen 

 
Chief Executive Officer 

Plastic Pollution Coalition 

 

Leslie Mintz Tamminen 

 
Director 

Seventh Generation Advisors 

 

Katie Allen 

  
Executive Director 

Algalita Marine Research and Education 



Anna Cummins, Co-Founder and Executive 

Director 

 
Marcus Eriksen, PhD, Co-Founder and Research 

Director 

 
The 5 Gyres Institute 

 

Mati Waiya 

 
Executive Director 

Wishtoyo Chumash Foundation 

 

Christopher Chin 

 
Executive Director 

The Center for Oceanic Awareness, Research, and 

Education (COARE) 

 

Paloma Aguirre 

 
Coastal and Marine Director 

WILDCOAST 

 

Linda Krop 

 
Chief Counsel 

Environmental Defense Center 

 

Miriam Gordon 

 
Program Director 

UPSTREAM  

 

Sigrid Wright 

 
CEO/Executive Director 

Community Environmental Council 

 

 

 

 

Dr. Elizabeth Dougherty 

 
Director 

Wholly H2O 

 

Rachel Norton 

 
Executive Director 

California State Parks Foundation 

 

Corey Scholibo 

 
Co-Founder & CMO 

Repurpose 

 

Jose Ramirez 

Executive Director 

St. Francis Center 

 

Colleen Foster 

 
President 

California Resource Recovery Association 

 

Anna Wagner 

 
Senior National Organizer 

Greenpeace 

 

Martha Cota 

Executive Director  

Latinos in Action 

 

Leslie VanKeuren Campbell 

 
Principal 

Sustain LA 

 

Sokha Ny 

 
Co- Founder  

Long Beach Environmental Alliance 

 

 



Neil S.R. Edgar 

 
Executive Director 

California Compost Coalition 

 

Karen Reside 

 
Secretary 

Long Beach Gray Panthers 

 

Casson Trenor 

Founder 

Shizen and Tataki Restaurants 

 

Benjamin Bleiman 

 
Managing Partner 

Tonic Nightlife Group 

 

Barnett English 

 
Founder, Joshua Tree Music Festival 

Producer, Guitarfish Music Festival 

 

Melanie Winter 

 
Director 

The River Project 

 

David Plescia 

 
Co-Founder 

Green Valley Community Farm 

 

Mark West 

 
Council Member 

City of Imperial Beach 

 

John Borg 

Founder & CEO 

Eco Imprints // Steelys 

 

 

Susan Stephenson 

 
Executive Director 

California Interfaith Power & Light 

 

Susan Jordan 

 
Executive Director 

California Coastal Protection Network 

 

Andy Keller 

 
President 

ChicoBag/To-Go Ware  

 

Paul Koretz 

 
Council Member, 5th District 

Los Angeles City Council 

 

Regina Q. Banks, JD 

 
Director 

Lutheran Office of Public Policy- California 

 

Carol Moon Goldberg 

 
President 

League of Women Voters of California 

 

Vicki Nichols Goldstein 

 
Founder & Executive Director 

Inland Ocean Coalition 

 

Veronica Padilla-Campos 

Executive Director 

Pacoima Beautiful 

 

Michael Siminitus 

Principal CEO 

Waste Busters, Inc.  

 

 

 



Thomas Helme 

 
Project Director 

Valley Improvement Projects (VIP) 

 

Martin Bourque, MA 

 
Executive Director 

Ecology Center 

 

Sherri A. “Sam” Mason, Ph. D. 

 
Sustainability Coordinator  

Penn State Behrend 

 

Abigail Barrows, M. Phil 

 
Marine Scientist 

Ocean Analytics 

 

Sarah-Jeanne Royer, PhD. 

 
Postdoctoral Research Fellow 

Marine Biology Research Division 

Scripps Institution of Oceanography 

 

Jamie McConnell 

 
Director of Programs and Policy 

Women’s Voices for the Earth 

 

Whitney Amaya 

 
Zero Waste Community Organizer 

East Yard Communities for Environmental Justice 

 

Denise Patel 

 
US Program Director 

GAIA 

 

Colin Bailey 

 
Executive Director & Managing Attorney 

The Environmental Justice Coalition for Water 

 

Caroline Cox 

 
Senior Scientist 

Center for Environmental Health 

 

Brent Schulkin 

 
Founder/CEO 

MoneyVoice 

 

Lydia Kindheart  

Founder 

Lydia's Kind Foods, Inc 

 

McGurrin Leibert 

Pier 23 Cafe 

Restaurant & Bar 

 

Karen KoChen 

Co-Owner & Event Director, Symbiosis Gathering  

Co-Owner, Global Eclipse  

 

Josh Osias 

 
Youth and Environmental Program Coordinator 

Outdoor Outreach 

 

Marco César Lizárraga 

Executive Director 

La Cooperativa Campesina 

 

Marissa Christiansen 

 
Executive Director 

Friends of the Los Angeles River 

 

Doug Norlen 

 
Director, Economic Policy Program 

Friends of the Earth U.S. 



 

April Peebler 

 
Executive Director  

Heirs To Our Oceans  

 

George H. Leonard, PhD 

 
Chief Scientist 

Ocean Conservancy 

 

Chuck Riegle 

 
Senior Vice President, Governmental Affairs & 

Compliance 

TOMRA Systems ASA 

 

Jack Macy 

Commercial Zero Waste Senior Coordinator 

San Francisco Department of the Environment 

 

Darcie Goodman Collins, PhD 

 
CEO 

League to Save Lake Tahoe 

 

Jay Ziegler 

 
Director, External Affairs and Policy 

The Nature Conservancy 

 

Linda Rudolph, MD, MPH 

 
Director 

Center for Climate Change and Health 

 

Erica Martinez 

 
California Policy Advocate 

Earthjustice 

 

 

Jackie Nuñez 

 
Founder 

The Last Plastic Straw 

 

Nicole Grummons 

Assistant General Manager 

Alvarado Street Brewery & Grill 

 

Mikey Knab 

Chief Operating Officer 

Ponce’s Mexican Restaurant 

 

Brent Allen 

Brent Allen Outside 

 

Laura Eavey 

Director 

Communities for Sustainable Monterey County 

 

Greg Daniels 

Owner 

Harley Laguna Beach 

 

Andrew Johnstone 

Owner 

The Little Chihuahua Mexican Restaurants 

 

Clair Brown 

Legislative Committee Member 

350 Bay Area Action 

 

Todd Steiner 

 
Executive Director 

Turtle Island Restoration Network 

 

Ben Abell 

 
Co-Founder 

Goodr 

 

 



 

Ben Erickson 

Co-Founder 

Shark Lock Bags & No Plastic Oceans 

 

Shanny Covey 

Owner & CEO 

Robin’s Restaurant 

 

Tim Willis 

Lockbox Productions 

SIC Productions Inc 

 

Jeff Trenam 

Blue Plate 

 

Brooke Gray 

Operating Partner 

Dillon Beach Resort 

 

David Lewis 

Executive Director 

Save The Bay 

 

Lizette Hernandez 

Director of Health & Environment Programs 

Physicians for Social Responsibility Los Angeles 

 

Anu Natarajan   

Legislative and Regulatory Affairs Manager 

StopWaste 

 

Carmen Snyder, Fair Manager 

Gravenstein Apple Fair 

Sonoma county farm trails 

 

Marvin Pineda 

International Longshore and Warehouse Union 

(ILWU) 

ILWU Locals 13,63 and 94 

 

Kris Buchanan 

GOODONYA® 

 

Meredith Maier 

Six Rivers Brewery 

 

 

Jeff Motch / Owner 

Tiger!Tiger! 

 

Tim Little 

Executive Director 

Rose Foundation for Communities and the 

Environment 

 

Maddalena Bearzi, Ph.D. 

President 

Ocean Conservation Society 

 

Jenny Hatch 

Executive Director  

Sierra Nevada Alliance 

 

Joshua Bradt 

 
Director 

California Urban Streams Partnership 

 

Mary Munat 

Founder & CEO 

Green Mary 

 

Larry Glass 

Executive Director 

Northcoast Environmental Center 

 

Frank DeMartino 

President 

Conejo Valley Audubon Society 

 

DeAngelo Mack 

Director of State Policy 

Public Health Advocates 

 

Cristina Mittermeier 

Co-founder  

Sea Legacy 

 

 

 

cc: Members, Senate Appropriations Committee 

      Assembly Member Lorena Gonzalez 

      Assembly Member Laura Friedman 

      Assembly Member Phil Ting 

      Assembly Member Ian Calderon 


